DRAFT: Subject to approval by the MIPTO Board

Matoska International Parent Board
Meeting Minutes 
February 8, 2011
The meeting began at 6:35 p.m.
Lindsey Lamwers served as timekeeper.

Welcome and introductions.
David Law, assistant superintendent, spoke about enrollment news for Matoska.  Goals are to maintain good class sizes and also good programming.  The district is committed to maintaining attractive class sizes at Matoska and is looking at short and long-term solutions for our site.  This year district classes range from 18-21 in Kindergarten; 21-25 in 1st-3rd; 25-29 in 4th-5th.  A parent asked about class sizes for next year’s 4th grades and is concerned about potential class sizes over30.  Priority for next year will be current students and siblings.  Staff decisions will be made based on late summer enrollment information, with the above class sizes as guidelines.  Matoska no longer has a home enrollment area; all district families can choose it but no one is automatically assigned to it.  The long term goal is to be able to accommodate all families that want to enroll here while keeping class sizes in the target ranges.  There are no immediate plans to shift school enrollment boundaries, but the facilities team of the strategic planning process is considering this issue and may make recommendations.
January minutes were approved.

Results of electronic votes held since the January meeting were reported.  On January 26-27, 10 of 10 members voting (Cami, Kathy, Angel, Cari, Heidi, Karen, Marie, Jodi, Sonya, and Jennifer) approved using up to $300 from discretionary funds to cover the cost of buses for a trip for grades 3-4-5 to see the play Treasure Island at the high school. Twelve of 12 members voting approved the 12/8/10 minutes and approved a $100 increase in the read-a-thon budget (from $100 to $200).  This included 7 members in attendance at the 1/11/11 meeting, and the remaining 5 by email on Jan. 12-13.
Treasurer’s report – Angel Fleming:
Grant request from Susie Mahoney for $225 to purchase two DS systems and a math game.  Approved.
Angel reported that the general liability insurance bill came in and is lower than last year.  She also requested that an officer initial all bank statements to be in compliance with the requirement for our bond. Marie Andrews volunteered to sign the statements.

Angel asked the board to approve up to $50 from discretionary funds to pay for a pizza party for the classroom that collects the most Box Tops during an upcoming collection period.  Gayle Chapman will coordinate this.  The board Approved.
Angel emailed the Income/Expense statement through January, and the treasurer’s report summary, to board members prior to the board meeting.  Total income for the year so far is $23,615.92 and total expense for the year-to-date is $14,538.55.
Administrator’s report given by John Leininger
· We had a very successful Welcome Week and Registration Night, with a lot of interest in our school. We are working with District Administration to help create short term and long term strategies to address the increasing enrollment here at Matoska.  
· We continue to use PBIS (Positive Behavior Interventions and Support) to review our school climate and behavior systems.  Our team has one more planning day this spring as well as two more next summer.
· Our RTI (Response to Intervention)/Climb team is digging into serious work on how we assess, monitor and respond to our struggling students. Over the next few months the RTI team will receive more training and begin putting together proposals for next fall.
· Our superintendent, school board and community are working on a strategic plan for our district. Please check out the district web site for more information.
· We have several teachers attending training this week on Exhibition projects. Our fifth graders will begin doing a final project during the spring. Fifth grade teacher Lori Felton has been involved in Exhibition projects at her previous school (an IB school). Matoska isn’t required to participate this year (since we were just authorized) but we want to get started. This year, 5th grade will be trying some things out and be ready for full implementation next year.

· Our 4th grade students have been randomly selected to participate in the NAEP test on Feb. 23.  NAEP (National Assessment of Education Progress) assessments are designed to help the federal government understand how our nation’s students are doing. We do not receive any data from these assessments but we are pleased to be able to help out.
· The Minnesota Comprehensive Assessments (grades 3-5) are coming up this spring. This year the math portion of the MCA’s will be given online, similar to the 5th grade science assessments. The reading assessment will be traditional paper and pencil with the idea that it will become an online test in the near future.
Staff update

· Chris Quinn shared thanks to the board from all the intermediate grades for the funds to pay for buses to see the play, Treasure Island, at the high school.  She also shared appreciation from Sandy Kriz-Herbert (5th grade teacher who retired last year) for all the support as her husband fights cancer.
· Karla Harding shared that the current 1st grade planner, Where in the World, has been fun, with students recently learning about India and Las Vegas. Sandy Whitby reported that 4th graders are learning about inventions and creating their own inventions.
Cross-age connections update by Heidi Gunderson

Service learning day update was submitted by Joe Kowalski.  Some ideas: Letters to Honduras project; H2O for Life (nationwide water-walk at Target Field on April 16 might mean they are very busy); project for nursing homes (plant flowers or decorating pots); they are meeting with Century College to discuss partnering with them; seeking $150 gift card donation from WalMart.

Water Day is in the early planning stages and will be on the same day as the End-of-Year Fun Day.  The EOY Fun Day committee met today and discussed some of the logistics.  The next meeting of the Water Day committee is Wed. Feb. 16.

March 2 Multicultural Day- report from leader Kellie Mullin.  Teachers will sign up for a time slot, with their buddy classroom, to take part in the different activities and opportunities.  One will be a display of photographs showing traditional Native American dress, in the 5th grade open area.  This will be on display through conferences so parents can see as well.  They hope to have two assemblies with a Native storyteller.  (Thirty minutes each, one in the morning and one in the afternoon.)  A grant may be sought through the Painters and Allied Trades Children’s Hope fund, which would be for the whole cross-age connections program and would primarily fund the honorarium for the speaker, with any additional funds going to the other cross-age connection events.  A letter seeking grant funds needs to be submitted this week and would have to go through the PTO.  Kellie will write the letter and email it to Jennifer Weddell, who will finalize and submit to the fund.

There had been some questions about how the budget for Mis Amigos was shifted and divided for use by the three cross-age connections days and whether this was an appropriate shifting of funds.  The idea is for each of the days to be volunteer-planned and –led, not by teachers.  As the teacher liaison, Kelly Coorough suggested the allocation of the total Mis Amigos funds in three equal parts to be used for those activities.  The board discussed whether to formally approve transferring the Mis Amigos budget to Cross-age Connections and agreed to Approve this transfer.  It is the first year of this new program so it will be re-evaluated when creating the next school year’s budget.
Carnival update – Kristen Willcoxon

The date has been set for Friday, May 20.  Many volunteers have begun working on various aspects of the carnival, including volunteer recruitment, seeking business donations, and possibly adding a photo booth.  They’re seeking other suggestions for booths, games, etc.  Contact Kristen or Lonnie Stai if you can help.
Read-a-Thon update – Jodi Hawkins
The read-a-thon is ready to kick off on February 14th.  Jodi passed out examples of the reading logs and calendar.
Fundraising committee update – Marie Andrews
Sample treats were on hand from the Chip Shoppe, which several other White Bear elementary schools have had huge success with.  The board voted to accept the recommendation of the fundraising committee to switch from Innisbrook to The Chip Shoppe for next school year’s catalog fundraiser.  There was a short discussion about how many fundraisers the school is having this year, with a concern about “nickel-and-diming” families.  The fundraising committee is considering recommendations for limiting the number of major and minor fundraisers in the future.  There will be more discussion on this topic at next month’s meeting.
Parent involvement task force – John Leininger
Surveys have gone out and the committee is collecting responses.
Movie night report – Jodi Hawkins

Movie night was a huge success and went very smoothly.  About 200 kids, plus adults, attended.  Popcorn ran out but was re-stocked.  In the future, (free) popcorn tickets could be used.  Another idea was to ask for food shelf donations.
Open Forum

· Classrooms have done t-shirt designs and will be voted on soon.  The goal is to have them designed and order forms out before spring break.
· Jennifer Weddell suggested that the board consider amending the MIPTO bylaws to lower the number needed for a quorum.  Currently it is two-thirds, or eight members.  Jennifer and Heidi both work with other nonprofit boards which have quorums set at either one-half or one-third.  No decision was made but the board will consider whether it may be necessary.
The meeting adjourned at 8:27 p.m.
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The next regular meeting of the Matoska International Parent Teacher Organization board will be held on Tuesday, March 8 from 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. in the school’s media center.  All are welcome to attend.
Please visit our website at www.matoskaparents.weebly.com, for meeting minutes, agendas, and more.
